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The Regional Municipality of Durham 
COUNCIL INFORMATION PACKAGE 

March 20, 2020 

Information Reports 

2020-INFO-21 Commissioner of Works – re: Results of Recent Waste Management 
Program Surveys 

2020-INFO-22 Commissioner of Planning and Economic Development – re: 2020 
Provincial Policy Statement 

2020-INFO-23 Commissioner of Finance – re: Economic Update – Updated Risks and 
Uncertainty as of March 18th, 2020 

Early Release Reports 

2020-P-** Commissioner of Planning and Economic Development – re: Decision 
Meeting Report Application to Amend the Durham Regional Official 
Plan, submitted by Werrcroft Farms Ltd., to permit the severance of a 
dwelling rendered surplus as a result of the consolidation of non-
abutting farm parcels, in the Municipality of Clarington, File: OPA 
2019-003 

Early release reports will be considered at the April 7, 2020 Planning and Economic 
Development Committee meeting. 

Staff Correspondence 

1. Memorandum from Dr. R. Kyle, Commissioner and Medical Officer of Health – re:
Section 72 of the Health Protection and Promotion Act. Notice regarding funding for
public health programs and services to the Corporation of the Regional Municipality
of Durham

Durham Municipalities Correspondence 

1. Town of Ajax – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on February 24,
2020, supporting Conservation Authorities
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2. Township of Scugog – re: Resolution passed at their regular Planning and
Community Affairs Committee meeting held on March 9, 2020, supporting
Conservation Authorities

3. Town of Whitby – re: Resolution passed at their Special Council meeting held on
March 13, 2020, regarding Waiving the Waiting Period of Employment Insurance
Eligibility

4. Town of Whitby – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on March 9,
2020, regarding 2019 Sustainability Annual Report

Other Municipalities Correspondence/Resolutions 

1. Norfolk County – re: Correspondence to Ontario Municipalities: Issues regarding the
mapping of Provincially Significant Wetlands (PSWs)

2. Municipality of Callander – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on
March 16, 2020, petitioning the Provincial Government to waive the restrictions on
electronic participation in Council meetings

Miscellaneous Correspondence 

1. Durham Ombudsman – re: Durham Ombudsman Annual Report 2019 provided by
ADR Chambers Ombuds Office, Ombudsman for the Regional Municipality of
Durham

Advisory Committee Minutes 

There are no Advisory Committee Minutes 

Members of Council – Please advise the Regional Clerk at clerks@durham.ca, if you 
wish to pull an item from this CIP and include on the next regular agenda of the 
appropriate Standing Committee. Items will be added to the agenda if the Regional Clerk 
is advised by Wednesday noon the week prior to the meeting, otherwise the item will be 
included on the agenda for the next regularly scheduled meeting of the applicable 
Committee. 

Notice regarding collection, use and disclosure of personal information: 
Written information (either paper or electronic) that you send to Durham Regional Council 
or Committees, including home address, phone numbers and email addresses, will 
become part of the public record.  If you have any questions about the collection of 
information, please contact the Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services. 
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If this information is required in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 3540. 

The Regional Municipality of Durham 
Information Report 

From: Commissioner of Works 
Report: #2020-INFO-21 
Date: March 20, 2020 

Subject: 

Results of Recent Waste Management Program Surveys 

Recommendation: 

Receive for information. 

Report: 

1. Purpose

1.1 The purpose of this report is to provide the results of recent community surveys 
completed by the Waste Management Division regarding waste management 
programs in the Regional Municipality of Durham (Region). 

2. Background

2.1 Between November 1 and December 15, 2019, Waste Management staff 
conducted an online survey to gather information on residents’ knowledge and 
opinions of waste management programs. The survey was promoted with banners 
on the Region’s homepage and via postings on the Region’s Facebook page. An 
electronic link to the survey was provided in each of these locations. Hard copies 
were made available on request. 

2.2 A second survey specific to the waste management school education program was 
also conducted from December 5, 2019 to January 10, 2020. The survey link for 
the school program survey was emailed directly to educators in school boards 
within the Region.  
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3. Waste Management Programs Survey 

3.1 Over 3,000 residents participated in the on-line survey with representation from all 
eight local municipalities and a wide age range. The survey consisted of 16 
questions in two broad categories: “Durham York Energy Centre (DYEC)” and 
“Managing Waste as a Resource.”  

3.2 Responses to the seven questions regarding energy-from-waste in general and 
the DYEC specifically, will form part of the overall consultation record for the 
Environmental Screening Report for the capacity increase at the DYEC to 160,000 
tonnes per year and for drafting the Terms of Reference for future capacity 
expansion.  

3.3 Responses to the remaining nine questions will be used in upcoming consultation 
and discussion on the Long-Term Waste Management Plan 2021-2040.  

4. Waste Management School Programs Survey 

4.1 A total of 107 responses were received from educators covering all grade levels, 
kindergarten through Grade 12 with representation from all eight local 
municipalities.  

4.2 Responses from the elementary schools (grade levels kindergarten to eight) will be 
used to inform long-term school educational resource development on various 
waste management topics for this audience. 

4.3 Responses from secondary schools (grade levels nine to twelve) will update the 
Region’s school education program later in 2020.  A pilot is planned to focus on 
energy-from-waste in general, DYEC tours, managing waste as a resource and 
student-career connections. 

5. Key Survey Results 

5.1 Below are responses to several of the Waste Management Programs survey 
questions: 

a. 99 per cent of respondent’s report using the curbside Blue Box program, 85 
per cent of respondent’s report using the Green Bin program and 87 per cent 
report using the leaf and yard waste program. The Region has a high level of 
self-reported participation in its curbside collection programs.   

b. 74 per cent of respondents think that energy should be generated from 
Durham’s waste.  
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c. 77 per cent of respondents agree that the DYEC should be expanded in the 
future if necessary to manage additional waste generated by residents. 

d. 92 per cent of the survey respondents think that Durham Region should 
manage waste as a resource.  

5.2 Below are responses to several of the Waste Management School Programs 
survey questions: 

a. The top two topics of interest (related to Waste Management) for educators 
are Climate Change and Environmental Sustainability. 

b. Secondary school teachers are most interested in an education program that 
focuses in the areas of energy from waste and managing waste as a 
resource. 

c. Secondary school teachers also indicated interest in school education 
resources that can be made available on a variety of modern technologies.  

d. 90 per cent of secondary school respondents are interested in bringing their 
classes for a tour of the DYEC. 

e. Educational topics of most interest related specifically to the DYEC are 
Climate Change, Energy from Waste and Environmental Sustainability. 

f. YouTube is the social media platform most used by educators. 

5.3 Survey responses will continue to be reviewed to support developing consultation 
programs for upcoming projects including the Waste Pre-Sort Anaerobic Digestion 
project and the Long-Term Waste Management Plan 2021-2040. 

6. Conclusion 

6.1 The Regional Municipality of Durham received high participation from the 
community in two recent waste management program on-line surveys. 

6.2 The information and opinions provided by survey respondents will be used by 
waste management staff in consultation efforts and in developing future programs. 

6.3 For additional information, contact: Gioseph Anello, Acting Director, Solid Waste 
Management Services, at 905-668-7711, extension 3445. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by: 

Susan Siopis, P.Eng. 
Commissioner of Works 



If this information is required in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 2564 

The Regional Municipality of Durham 
Report 

From: Commissioner of Planning and Economic Development 
Report: #2020-INFO-22 
Date: March 20, 2020 

Subject: 

2020 Provincial Policy Statement, File: L14-35-03 

Recommendation: 

Receive for information 

Report: 

1. Purpose 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to advise Council that the Ministry of Municipal 
Affairs and Housing (MMAH) has completed its review of the 2014 Provincial 
Policy Statement (PPS), and has issued a revised PPS which comes into effect 
May 1, 2020. A copy of the PPS, 2020 is available from the Province’s website. 

2. Background 

2.1 The Planning Act requires the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing to 
undertake a review of the PPS at least every ten years. On July 22, 2019, the 
Province released for consultation, proposed changes to the 2014 PPS. 

2.2 On October 23, 2019, Regional Council endorsed Commissioner’s Report #2019-
P-42, as the Region’s submission on the proposed changes. The Region 
requested certain revisions to improve the document’s effectiveness, remove 
inconsistencies, and to clarify policy and terminology.  While some of the Region’s 
requested changes were addressed in the final PPS 2020, others were not. 

https://files.ontario.ca/mmah-provincial-policy-statement-2020-accessible-final-en-2020-02-14.pdf
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3. PPS, 2020 

3.1 Key changes between the 2014 PPS and 2020 PPS are identified below. 

Affordable and Market-Based Range of Residential Types 

3.2 The draft PPS released in 2019 proposed to change Policy 1.1.1 b) such that 
municipalities would be required to plan for “an appropriate market-based range 
and mix of residential types”. The final PPS, 2020 uses the terminology 
“affordable and market-based”. 

3.3 In the Region’s 2019 comments, it was suggested that the term “market informed” 
be used. There is a concern that the market-based approach would require 
planning for development that is dictated by the current market as opposed to 
broader long-term planning policy objectives. It was felt that the term “market 
informed” would better reflect the provincial policy-led planning system and the 
Region’s long-term planning objectives that support the provision of affordable 
and supportive housing, while encouraging a more compact urban form that is 
sensitive to local conditions. 

15 Year Housing Land Supply 

3.4 Under Policy 1.4.1 of the PPS, planning authorities are required to provide a mix 
of housing options and densities required to meet the projected requirements of 
current and future residents of the regional market area. To do so, planning 
authorities are directed to maintain at all times the ability to accommodate 
residential growth for a minimum of 15 years through residential intensification 
and redevelopment, and if necessary lands which are designated and available 
for residential development. The threshold for the accommodation of residential 
growth was previously 10 years and proposed to increase to 12 years through the 
draft PPS released in 2019. The increase to 15 years is supported. 

3.5 There has been confusion in the past as to whether the implementation of Policy 
1.4.1 is the responsibility of the upper-tier municipality or each individual area 
municipality due to the reference “planning authorities”. This confusion has 
continued despite the policy stating it is for the “regional market area” and defining 
that term. The Region recommended that the Province clarify that the 
responsibility under Policy 1.4.1 rests with the upper-tier planning authority; 
however, no requisite changes were made. 
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Planning Horizon for Employment Areas 

3.6 The land use planning horizons for the protection of employment areas has been 
changed from 20 to 25 years, as per Policy 1.3.2.7. The Region is undertaking a 
Municipal Comprehensive Review (MCR) of the Regional Official Plan (ROP) to 
plan for population and employment forecasts as prescribed by the Growth Plan 
for the Greater Golden Horseshoe (roughly a 20 year planning horizon). Through 
the Region’s comments on the draft 2019 PPS, the Province was requested to 
confirm whether it intends to release updated population and employment 
forecasts for the Greater Golden Horseshoe that would allow the Region to use a 
25-year (or beyond) planning horizon. To date, the Province has not yet released 
the updated population and employment forecasts. 

Other Changes 

3.7 Other key changes between the 2014 PPS and the PPS, 2020 include: 

• Adding references to address a changing climate and support green 
infrastructure; 

• Adding policy direction that is responsive to the recommendations of the 
Province’s Special Advisor on Flooding; 

• Providing flexibility for municipalities to consider residential development 
on rural lands that is locally appropriate, including lot creation outside of 
the Greenbelt Plan Area; 

• Revising the land use compatibility policies for sensitive land uses; 
• Requiring planning for stormwater to be integrated with planning for 

sewage and water services; 
• Adding additional references that encourage support to enable transit-

supportive development; 
• Requiring, where feasible, on-site and local re-use of excess soil through 

planning and development approvals; and 
• Adding new definitions (agricultural system, agri-food network, housing 

options, impacts of a changing climate and woodlands) and revising some 
existing definitions. 

4. Conclusion 

4.1 The new 2020 PPS takes effect on May 1, 2020. In accordance with Section 3 of 
the Planning Act, all decisions affecting land use planning matters shall be 
consistent with the PPS. Pending applications and planning matters will not be 
transitioned or “grandfathered” under the 2014 PPS. 
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4.2 Given the timing of the release of the PPS, 2020, any necessary updates to the 
ROP will be undertaken as part of the MCR. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by 

Brian Bridgeman, MCIP, RPP 
Commissioner of Planning and 
Economic Development 



If this information is required in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 2304 

 

From: Commissioner of Finance 
Report: #2020-INFO-23 
Date:  March 20, 2020 

Subject: 

Economic Update – Updated Risks and Uncertainty as of March 18th, 2020  

Recommendation: 

Receive for information. 

Report: 

1. Purpose 

1.1 The Regional Finance Department monitors economic conditions on an ongoing 
basis and prepares periodic summary reports to Regional Council. The economy is 
undergoing a time of significant uncertainty with economic conditions and policies 
changing on a daily basis. The following summarizes the changes that have 
occurred over the period of March 12 – 18, 2020.  

2. International Monetary Policy 

2.1 Central banks around the world continue to actively pursue aggressive monetary 
policy measures in an effort to ease the decline in global economic output. Central 
banks are focusing their efforts toward credit market stability by ensuring financial 
institutions have sufficient liquidity for the availability of loans.   

2.2 On March 15th, the U.S Federal Reserve announced a 100-basis point emergency 
cut to the benchmark federal funds interest rate, lowering the target range to 0-
0.25 per cent. The target range for the federal funds rate has not been this low 
since the financial crises of 2008. 

2.3 In addition to the federal funds rate cut, the U.S Federal Reserve announced a 
$700 billion quantitative easing program. This program includes the purchase of 
treasury bills and mortgage backed securities from financial institutions. The 
purpose of quantitative easing is for the central bank to buy up financial securities, 
from financial institutions, in exchange for cash. This influx of cash essentially 
pumps liquidity into the banking system and makes more cash available for loans. 
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2.4 The $700 billion in quantitative easing is in addition to the March 12th 
announcement by the New York Federal Reserve to inject $1.5 trillion into the 
markets. The plan is to conduct three $500 billion rounds of repo operations, 
which is involves injecting liquidity by buying up financial securities for cash. 

2.5 The European Central Bank (ECB) announced a similar plan, on March 12th, 
where they will inject liquidity into the European financial system by enhancing 
their asset purchase program by $120 billion euros. The ECB decided to enhance 
the asset purchase program as opposed to conducting further cuts to its 
benchmark interest rate, which currently sits at -0.5 per cent. 

2.6 The Bank of England took emergency measures by lowering their central bank key 
interest rate from 0.75 to 0.25 per cent. This is the first time the Bank of England 
has made an unscheduled cut since the 2008 financial crises. There is wide 
speculation that the Bank of England will reduce the key interest rate even further 
to 0.01 per cent as a new central bank governor is set to take over. 

2.7 On March 16th, the Bank of Japan announced enhancements to its own asset 
purchase program, whereby the bank could purchase up to 12 trillion yen in 
exchange traded funds. 

2.8 Also, on March 16th, the Reserve Bank of New Zealand slashed its key interest 
rate by 75 basis points to an all-time low of 0.25 per cent. The interest rate cut is 
accompanied by a federal government stimulus package that will see a 
government spending injection of 4 per cent of GDP.  

3. Canadian Monetary Policy 

3.1 The Bank of Canada extended its emergency monetary policy measures by 
conducting an emergency rate cut on March 13th. The Bank of Canada cut the 
overnight rate by another 50 basis points, leaving its key interest rate at 0.75 per 
cent. The Bank of Canada’s next scheduled interest rate announcement is April 
15th. 

3.2 On March 12th, prior to the Bank of Canada emergency interest rate cut, the 
central bank announced its own $7 billion liquidity injection program. The central 
bank will increase the frequency for which it buys government bonds from 
Canadian financial institutions in order to make more cash available for 
commercial banks to lend out. 

3.3 The interest rate cut by the Bank of Canada encouraged commercial banks to 
follow suit as all five major Canadian banks also lowered their prime lending rates 
by 50 basis points to 2.95 per cent.  

4. Commercial Bank Support 

4.1 On March 18th, Canada’s six biggest banks announced measures whereby they 
will provide financial relief, on a case-by-case basis, to personal and small 
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business banking customers facing pay disruptions associated with COVID-19. 

4.2 The measures include up to a six-month payment deferral for mortgages, and 
opportunities for relief on other credit products.  

5. Canadian Fiscal Policy 

5.1 The Government of Canada announced a $10 billion economic stimulus package 
on March 13th as part of the Government of Canada’s expansionary fiscal policy 
measures. The stimulus package includes establishing a credit facility through the 
Business Development Bank of Canada and Export Development Canada to lend 
money to businesses affected by the COVID-19 outbreak.  

5.2 On March 18th, the Federal government announced an additional $82 billion 
stimulus plan that represents over 3% of Canadian GDP. $27 billion will be in 
direct support to individuals and businesses and $55 billion is intended to meet 
liquidity needs through tax deferrals to businesses and individuals. Measures 
include: 

 
• An Emergency Care Benefit to provide up to 15 weeks of income support 

for those who need to remain home to self-isolate, care for a sick family 
member or are sick themselves. 

• An Emergency Support Benefit to provide income support to those who 
become unemployed including entrepreneurs and are not eligible for EI. 

• Offering small businesses a temporary wage subsidy comparable to 10% of 
wages for the next ninety days to keep employees on the payroll.  

• Extending the deadline to file taxes to June 1 2020 and the deadline for 
businesses and individuals to pay any taxes owing until August 31, 2020.  

• Temporarily boost the Child Benefit in the coming months to deliver an extra 
$2 billion in support. 

• In May, a special top up to the GST credit will provide adults up to an 
additional $300 and up to $150 additional per child. 

• A 6-month interest-free moratorium on Canada Student Loans payments. 
• Increasing credit available through Farm Credit Canada. 
• Provide an additional $157.5 million to address the needs of Canadians 

experiencing homelessness through the Reaching Home program. 
 

5.3 The stimulus package is in addition to the $1.0 billion of spending announced on 
March 11th to combat the spread of COVID-19.  

5.4 The Government of Canada also announced on March 16th that they will be 
closing the border to non-resident travelers, with the exception of flights from the 
United States, Mexico, and the Caribbean. The border restrictions do not apply to 
trade or commerce, meaning the closure should not impede the flow of 
merchandise exports or imports. 
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5.5 On March 18th, Canada and the United States amended the travel restrictions to 
include all non-essential travel between the two countries. The border will 
continue to be open for all essential travel. 

5.6 On March 17th, the Ontario Government announced a $304 million funding 
package to help combat the spread of COVID-19. The funding came as part of an 
announcement by the Ontario government declaring a state of emergency over 
the COVID-19 outbreak. 

5.7 According to an official release from the Government of Ontario, the $300 million 
will be spent as follows: 

• $100 million to increase the capacity of hospitals to fight the virus 
• $50 million toward increasing testing and screening 
• $50 million toward personal protective equipment for front line workers 
• $50 million for enhanced screening and support at long-term care homes 
• $25 million to assist frontline workers at assessment centres 
• $20 million for residential facilities in developmental services, gender-based 

services and protective care for children and youth 
• $5 million to help protect seniors in retirement homes 
• $4 million for healthcare in indigenous communities    

5.8 On March 16th, the provincial government announced its intention to introduce 
legislation to enhance job protection for Ontario workers. The proposed legislation 
would include providing job-protected leave to employees in isolation or 
quarantine due to COVID-19, as well as waiving the requirement for an employee 
to produce a medical note in order to be granted sick leave. 

6. Financial Markets 

6.1 Volatility in the global equity markets remain high as the aggressive monetary and 
fiscal policy measures being adopted are signaling significant uncertainty with 
respect to current and future economic conditions. 

6.2 On March 16th, United States equities on the New York Stock Exchange 
experienced the largest single day trading decline since the “Black Monday” stock 
market crash of 1987. The Dow Jones Industrial Average declined 12.93 percent, 
while the S&P 500 Index and the Nasdaq Index fell 11.98 and 12.32 per cent 
respectively. This represents the second largest trading day decline in the one-
hundred year history of the Dow Jones Industrial Index and the single greatest 
trading day decline of the Nasdaq Index since its inception in 1971. 

6.3 On the same day, the Toronto Stock Exchange suffered a nearly 10 per cent 
decline and closed at a new 52 week low. 
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6.4 Extreme volatility associated with the COVID-19 outbreak has led to a halt in 
trading on three of the last eight trading days in North America. The New York 
Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange have circuit breakers in place 
that automatically halt trading for 15 minutes after a 7 per cent drop in value. 

6.5 North American equity markets have officially fallen into “bear” territory, meaning 
they have fallen 20 per cent off the most recent high. The Dow Jones Industrial 
Average took only 20 trading days to fall into “bear” territory, making this the 
fastest bear market in history. Past bear markets took an average of 255 days to 
develop. 

6.6 Equities markets in the United Kingdom and Europe are following a similar pattern. 
The week of March 9 – 13 was the worst week on record for the London Stock 
Exchange, which saw a 17 per cent decline. 

6.7 Despite the mounting losses, equities markets in North America and Europe have 
indicated they have no plans to halt trading all together. On March 17th, the United 
States Treasury Secretary announced there were no plans to shut down trading 
on the New York Stock Exchange, however he did leave open the possibility of 
reducing trading hours. 

6.8 Stock markets in the Philippines are the only equities markets in the world to 
temporarily shut down trading as a result of COVID-19. 

6.9 Although bond yields remain low as investors continue to move away from equities 
and into fixed income securities, yields are beginning to rebound off their all-time 
lows. The 10-year Government of Canada Benchmark bond yield has increased 
to 0.78 per cent, as of March 16th. 

6.10 Historically low bond yields have also increased in the United States as the 
benchmark 10 year treasury yield rose back above 1.0 per cent. The rise in U.S 
bond yields is in response to the $850 billion economic stimulus package put forth 
by the U.S government. 

7. Oil Prices and the Canadian Dollar 

7.1 Reduced oil demand associated with decreased industrial production resulting 
from COVID-19 has sent oil prices to the lowest levels in four years. At the close 
of trading on March 16th, the price of oil sat at $28.70 in U.S dollar terms. 

7.2 As oil prices decline, so too does the price of the Canadian dollar. The Canadian 
dollar hit a four year low on March 17th, with the closing price of the loonie at 
$0.71 in U.S dollar terms. 

7.3 Falling oil prices, the closure of the Canadian border, and the expectation of the 
Bank of Canada to conduct further interest rate cuts are all contributing factors to 
the declining strength of the Canadian dollar.   
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8. Conclusions 

8.1 The economy is experiencing increasing volatility with uncertainty around the 
spread of COVID-19. Economic conditions are changing on a daily basis as policy 
makers continue to navigate this uncharted territory. 

8.2 The Regional Finance Department will continue to monitor economic conditions 
and provide timely updates as required.    

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Original Signed By 
Nancy Taylor, BBA, CPA, CA 
Commissioner of Finance and Treasurer 
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EARLY RELEASE OF REPORT 

The Regional Municipality of Durham 
Report 

To: Planning and Economic Development Committee 
From: Commissioner of Planning and Economic Development  
Report: #2020-P-** 
Date: April 7, 2020 

Subject: 

Decision Meeting Report 

Application to Amend the Durham Regional Official Plan, submitted by Werrcroft Farms 
Ltd., to permit the severance of a dwelling rendered surplus as a result of the 
consolidation of non-abutting farm parcels, in the Municipality of Clarington, File: OPA 
2019-003. 

Recommendation: 

That the Planning and Economic Development Committee recommends to Regional 
Council: 

A) That Amendment #178 to the Durham Regional Official Plan, to permit the 
severance of a dwelling rendered surplus as a result of the consolidation of non-
abutting farm parcels, be adopted as contained in Attachment #3 to Commissioner’s 
Report #2020-P-**; and 

B) That “Notice of Adoption” be sent to the applicant, the applicant’s agent, the 
Municipality of Clarington, the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, and all other 
persons or public bodies who requested notification of this decision. 
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Report: 

1. Purpose 

1.1 On July 10, 2019, Clark Consulting Services Ltd., on behalf of Werrcroft Farms Ltd., 
submitted an application to amend the Regional Official Plan (ROP) to permit the 
severance of a 0.39 ha (0.98 acre) parcel of land containing an existing farm 
dwelling, from a 22 ha (55 acre) agricultural parcel. 

2. Site Location/Description 

2.1 The subject site is located on the south side of Regional Road 20, west of Middle 
Road, just northeast of the Hamlet of Haydon. The parcel is municipally known as 
8800 Middle Road, Part of Lot 13, Concession 8, in the Municipality of Clarington 
(refer to Attachment #1). 

2.2 The agricultural parcel is primarily flat and rectangular in shape and contains an 
existing dwelling. A woodlot and hydro corridor are located on the proposed 
retained property. A stream and a woodlot are located just west of the proposed 
severance. 

2.3 The applicant is a private farm corporation which owns a total of seven farm 
properties that encompasses over 207 hectares, or 511 acres of agricultural land. 

2.4 The uses surrounding the subject site include: 

a. North – Regional Road 20, woodlands, wetlands and agricultural lands; 
b. East – Middle Road, agricultural lands, woodlands and wetlands; 
c. South – agricultural lands; and 
d. West – agricultural lands, woodlands and wetlands. 

3. Background 

3.1 A Planning Justification Report prepared by Clark Consulting Services has been 
submitted in support of the application. The Planning Justification Report concluded 
that the proposed amendment complies with the Provincial Policy Statement (PPS), 
the Greenbelt Plan, the Oak Ridges Moraine Plan, and the Regional Official Plan. 
The report also concluded the proposed severance will comply with Minimum 
Distance Separation (MDS) requirements. The Site Phase One Environmental Site 
Assessment completed by GHD identified no environmental concerns on the 
subject site. 
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4. Provincial Plans 

4.1 The PPS, the Greenbelt Plan and the Oak Ridges Moraine Conservation Plan 
permit lot creation in prime agricultural areas for a residence surplus to a farming 
operation as a result of a farm consolidation, provided that the planning authority 
ensures that no new residential dwellings are permitted on the retained farm parcel 
to be created by the severance. 

4.2 The PPS and the Greenbelt Plan also require the creation of lots to comply with 
MDS requirements. 

5. Durham Regional Official Plan 

5.1 The subject site is located within the limits of the Oak Ridges Moraine Conservation 
Plan (ORMCP) and is designated as “Countryside Area” and “Prime Agriculture” on 
Schedule ‘B’ – Map ‘B3’ of the Regional Official Plan. Severance applications for 
agricultural uses may be considered in accordance with the relevant policies of 
Sub-Section 9A of the ROP. 

5.2 The Regional Official Plan requires agricultural parcels to have a minimum lot area 
of 40 hectares. The purpose of this policy is to ensure that agricultural lands remain 
viable for farming operations. This application is requesting to sever a 0.4 hectare 
parcel from a 22 hectare parcel. The existing farm parcel is smaller than the typical 
farm parcel size. 

5.3 The subject site has been farmed for over 50 years and was formally acquired in 
2017. The farming of this property supports the Werry Farms Ltd. dairy operation. 

5.4 The subject site will continue to be used as active agricultural land, just as it was 
prior to this application, as the proposed severance does not encompass any active 
farmland. As the parcel’s use will not be altered in any way through this application, 
this parcel will continue to be a viable farm parcel. 

5.5 Policy 9A.2.10 of the ROP permits the severance of a farm dwelling rendered 
surplus as a result of a farmer acquiring a non-abutting farm, provided that: 

a. The dwelling is not needed for a farm employee; 
b. The farm parcel is a size which is viable for farm operations; 
c. For sites within the Protected Countryside of the Greenbelt Plan, the dwelling 

was in existence as of December 16, 2004; 
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d. The farm parcel is zoned to prohibit any further severances or the 
establishment of any residential dwelling; and 

e. No further severances shall be permitted from the acquired farm parcel. 

6. Planning Analysis 

6.1 Werrcroft Farms Ltd. owns a total of seven farm properties in the Municipality of 
Clarington and the City of Oshawa (refer to Attachment #2). Three properties 
contain six existing dwellings. The owners live in one house, four of the houses are 
occupied by family or tenants and one is vacant. The residence on the subject site 
is currently rented by a tenant having no ties to the farming operation. The 
proposed retained agricultural parcel is of a size that will remain viable for farming. 

6.2 The dwelling located on the subject site was built in 1970’s. The proposed 
amendment complies with the provisions of the PPS, the Greenbelt Plan, the Oak 
Ridges Moraine Plan, and the ROP. The proposed severed parcel will be limited in 
size to accommodate the surplus farm dwelling and the existing private well and 
septic systems. 

6.3 The proposed severed parcel complies with MDS requirements. The subject site 
has been rezoned to prohibit the development of a new residential dwelling on the 
proposed retained agricultural parcel. Any further severances and/or new residential 
dwellings on the retained farm parcel will be prohibited in accordance with 
Provincial and Regional policies. 

7. Public Meeting and Submissions 

7.1 In accordance with the Planning Act, a notice of public meeting regarding this 
application was published in the appropriate newspaper, mailed to those who own 
land within 120 metres (400 feet) of the subject site, and a public meeting was held 
on September 3, 2019. Commissioner’s Report #2019-P-32 provides information on 
the application. 

7.2 The Region did not receive any written submissions from the public concerning the 
application. 

8. Consultation 

8.1 On October 31, 2019, the Council of the Municipality of Clarington adopted a 
resolution supporting the approval of the application to amend the ROP and the 
related Area Municipal Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment 
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applications. The proposed Zoning By-law Amendment prohibits the development of 
a residential dwelling on the retained agricultural parcel. 

8.2 The Central Lake Ontario Conservation Authority, the Regional Health Department, 
the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee and the Regional Works Department 
have no concerns with the approval of the amendment application. 

9. Notice of Meeting 

9.1 Written notification of the meeting time and location of the Planning and Economic 
Development Committee meeting was sent to all that requested notification, in 
accordance with Regional Council procedure. 

9.2 The recommendation of the Planning and Economic Development Committee is 
scheduled to be considered by Regional Council on April 29, 2020. If Council 
adopts the proposed Amendment, notice will be given by the Regional Clerk and 
Council’s decision will be final unless appealed to the Local Planning Appeal 
Tribunal (LPAT). 

10. Conclusion 

10.1 The proposed amendment is consistent with the PPS and conforms with the 
policies of the Greenbelt Plan, the Oak Ridges Moraine Plan and the ROP. It has 
been demonstrated that the dwelling is surplus to the needs of the farming 
operation. The proposed Zoning By-law Amendment will set restrictions to prohibit 
any further severance and/or a new dwelling to be constructed and the proposal 
maintains the intent of the ROP in protecting agricultural lands for agricultural 
purposes. Accordingly, it is recommended that Amendment #178 to the ROP, as 
shown in Attachment #3, be adopted. 

11. Attachments 

Attachment #1: Location Sketch 

Attachment #2: Werrcroft Farms Ltd. Agricultural Land Holdings 

Attachment #3: Amendment #178 to the Regional Official Plan 
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Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by 

Brian Bridgeman, MCIP, RPP 
Commissioner of Planning and  
Economic Development 

Recommended for Presentation to Committee 

Elaine C. Baxter-Trahair 
Chief Administrative Officer 
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Attachment #3 

Amendment 178 to the Regional Official Plan 

Purpose and Effect: The purpose of this Amendment is to permit the severance of a 
residential dwelling rendered surplus as a result of the 
consolidation of non-abutting farm parcels on lands designated 
“Countryside Area” and “Prime Agriculture,” in the Municipality of 
Clarington and to permit the retained farm parcel to be less than 40 
hectares in size. 

Location: The subject site is located on the on the south side of Regional 
Road 20 west of Middle Road. The parcel is municipally known as 
8800 Middle Road, Part of Lot 13, Concession 8, in the Municipality 
of Clarington. 

Basis: The subject site has been consolidated with other non-abutting 
farm parcels owned by the applicant. The residential dwelling on 
the subject site is not required by, and is surplus to, the farm 
operation. This amendment conforms to the Durham Regional 
Official Plan, the Greenbelt Plan, the Oak Ridges Moraine Plan and 
the Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe and is 
consistent with the Provincial Policy Statement. 

Amendment: The Durham Regional Official Plan is hereby amended by adding 
the following policy exception to Section 9A.3.2: 

“9A.3.2 xx) A surplus dwelling is severed from the 21.6 hectare 
parcel identified as Assessment No. 18-17-010-150-
08900 located in Part of Lot 13, Concession 8, in the 
Municipality of Clarington, subject to the inclusion of 
provisions in the zoning by-law to prohibit further 
severances, the construction of any dwelling on the 
retained parcel.” 

Implementation: The provisions set forth in the Durham Regional Official Plan 
regarding the implementation of the Plan shall apply in regards to 
the Amendment. 

Interpretation: The provisions set forth in the Durham Regional Official Plan 
regarding the interpretation of the Plan shall apply in regards to this 
Amendment. 



March 17, 2020 

Mr. Ralph Walton 
Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services 
The Regional Municipality of Durham 
P.O. Box 623 
605 Rossland Road East 
Whitby, ON  L1N 6A3 

Dear Mr. Walton: 

Pursuant to Section 72 of the Health Protection and Promotion Act, I am 
submitting the attached notice regarding funding for public health programs 
and services to the Corporation of the Regional Municipality of Durham. 

I would appreciate it if you could bring this notice to the attention of the 
Regional Council. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by 

Robert Kyle, BSc, MD, MHSc, CCFP, FRCPC, FACPM 
Commissioner & Medical Officer of Health 

cc Nancy Taylor, Commissioner of Finance

If this information is required in accessible format, please contact 1-800-
372-1102 ext. 3111



 
 

NOTICE TO THE 
CORPORATION OF THE REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY OF DURHAM 

RE: FUNDING FOR PUBLIC HEALTH PROGRAMS AND SERVICES 

Pursuant to the Health Protection and Promotion Act (HPPA), the Corporation of the 
Regional Municipality of Durham is hereby given notice by the Commissioner & Medical 
Officer of Health on behalf of the Council of the Regional Municipality of Durham 
pursuant to the Council's duties under the HPPA as the Board of Health for the Durham 
Regional Health Unit, that the estimated Regional funding required for the 2020 fiscal 
year is $18,252,016. The corresponding annualized Regional funding is estimated to be 
$18,202,016. This funding is required to enable Council to fulfill its obligations under the 
HPPA including to provide or ensure the provision of public health programs and 
services and to otherwise comply with the HPPA and the regulations. 

The Corporation of the Regional Municipality of Durham is further given notice that it is 
obligated to ensure that this funding is made available to the Council to fulfill its duties 
under the HPPA throughout the course of the 2020 fiscal year. 
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MESSAGE FROM THE OMBUDSMAN 
I am pleased to provide our first Annual Report for the Regional Municipality of Durham. My 
name is Britt Warlop. I am a lawyer and serve as the Ombudsman with the ADR Chambers 
Ombuds Office, which has been providing Ombuds Services for over 11 years. I am proud to 
use my professional skills to serve a public good, helping citizens who believe they have been 
wronged. 

ADR Chambers has been providing Ombudsman Services for the Municipality for 
approximately three years and provides Ombudsman Services to additional 2.3 million 
citizens. ADR Chambers is an organization that provides dispute resolution services to 
citizens across Canada and internationally, also including Integrity Commissioner Services for 
the City of Brantford, the Town of Fort Erie, the Town of Georgina, the Town of Grimsby, 
Haldimand County, the City of Kawartha Lakes, the City of Kitchener, the Municipality of 
Leamington, the City of Markham, the City of Niagara Falls, the Town of Niagara-On-The- 
Lake, the Regional Municipality of Niagara, the Township of North Dumfries, the Town of 
Pelham, the City of Port Colborne, the City of Timmins, the Township of Wainfleet, the City of 
Waterloo, and the Township of Woolwich. Our core business is providing ADR services 
(mediation, arbitration, investigation) and administering large-scale ADR programs, for both 
the private and public sectors. 

We are extremely proud of the level of professionalism and quality customer service that our 
team of investigators exercised in 2019. I would like to thank them for all of their work and their 
commitment to ADR Chambers’ values of impartiality, independence and fairness as well as 
their dedication to providing accountable and fair outcomes. 

At ADR Chambers, we believe that every person we serve should feel they’ve dealt with a fair 
and balanced process. This is why in 2020 we are committed to continuing the quality of our 
service, making it more accessible to those we serve and finding ways  to  better accommodate 
the needs of particularly vulnerable communities. We look forward to the coming year and will 
continue to work towards our goal of providing the highest quality service to Canadian citizens 
through innovation, professionalism and responsiveness. 

Britt Warlop 

Ombudsman 
ADR CHAMBERS OMBUDS OFFICE 
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ADR CHAMBERS OMBUDS OFFICE TEAM 
ADR Chambers Ombuds Office is headed by the Ombudsman, Britt Warlop. Britt is a lawyer 
who has been called to the Ontario bar and has experience in investigations and employment 
law. ADR Chambers Ombuds Office is also served by the Deputy Ombudsman, Peter 
Maniatakis who is a lawyer with extensive drafting and investigations experience. Two 
Bilingual Intake Coordinators support the office, Diane Menanteau and Susan Felver. 

Additionally, ADR Chambers Ombuds Office has a roster of experienced investigators, who also 
have experience in law, dispute resolution, and complaint handling. 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office and its staff act in compliance with accessibility, privacy 
legislation, obligations of confidentiality, and applicable codes of conduct. 
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WHAT WE DO 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office reviews complaints brought by members of the public about 
the Municipality of Durham. We work with the Municipality of Durham to investigate and 
resolve complaints as part of the local complaint mechanisms. ADR Chambers Ombuds 
Office prides itself on its ability to ensure that citizens receive thorough and timely assistance 
with local issues in the community of Durham. 

If a complainant is dissatisfied with the provision of services, a decision or recommendation 
made by the Municipality in the administration of municipal services, and the complainant has 
gone through the Municipality’s internal complaint system and is not satisfied with the 
outcome, they may escalate their complaint to the ADR Chambers Ombuds Office. People 
may contact our office by phone, online and through the mail. 

We investigate complaints with a view to resolving them either by agreement among the 
parties, or by issuing a report with analysis and conclusions, including any recommendations. 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office ensures all investigations are conducted in a fair, neutral, 
independent and confidential manner while respecting the rights and time constraints of the 
individuals involved. 

• Types of Complaints 

The types of complaints that may be submitted by complainants are varied, including 
complaints about the denial of services or the failure to provide a proper quality of service; 
complaints that the Municipality has made a decision that is not within their legal power to 
make; complaints that the Municipality has not followed the appropriate procedures in 
reaching a decision; and complaints that the Municipality has failed to take a certain action 
that it is required to take under its rules, procedures or by-laws. 

• Process 

Upon receiving a complaint, ADR Chambers Ombuds Office first considers whether it has the 
jurisdiction to investigate the complaint. 

Situations where ADR Chambers Ombuds Office Will Not Investigate 

There are certain matters that are not within our mandate to investigate. These include: 

• Matters that are not within the jurisdiction of the Municipality of Durham 
• Complaints regarding the conduct of Municipality Councillors and closed meetings of 

Municipality Council 
• Complaints regarding any decision, recommendation, act or omission of any person 

acting as a legal adviser to the Municipality or acting as counsel to them in relation to 
any proceedings 

• Matters for which there is a right of appeal, under an Act, to a court or tribunal, unless 
this right has been exercised or the time to exercise this right has expired. 



 

 

We also cannot investigate where a complainant has not exhausted the Municipality’s internal 
complaint procedures or where more than 12 months have elapsed from the completion of 
the Municipality’s complaint process, unless the Complainant can establish that there were 
exceptional circumstances justifying the delay. 

There are other circumstances where we may decide not to investigate, such as cases where 
the subject matter of the complaint is trivial or the complaint is frivolous or vexatious, or 
where we believe that having regard to all of the circumstances of the case, no further 
investigation is necessary. 

If ADR Chambers Ombuds Office does not investigate a complaint for one of the above 
reasons, the complainant will be notified of this decision in writing and reasons will be 
provided. Whenever possible, referral information will also be provided. 

 
Complaints Within ADR Chambers Ombuds Office’s Mandate 

In cases where ADR Chambers Ombuds Office decides that it has the mandate to investigate, 
the Complainant and the Municipality are informed of the decision and the file is assigned to 
an investigator. 

The investigator reviews the file and first considers whether a mediated resolution might be 
possible. Where possible, the investigator will seek to mediate a resolution. Where no 
resolution is possible, the investigator will proceed to gather information and ultimately draft 
a report containing a description of the complaint, the Ombudsman’s findings, and a 
conclusion and recommendation. 

In certain instances, such as cases where the Ombudsman concludes that the Municipality has 
acted appropriately, the report will indicate that the Ombudsman does not recommend that 
the Municipality take any action. 

In other cases, the Ombudsman will recommend that the Municipality take certain action(s) to 
remedy a situation. Recommendations seek to achieve a satisfactory resolution of the 
complaint, however, all recommendations are non-binding. 

Draft reports are submitted to the Ombudsman, who reviews the reports, along with another 
senior staff member. The reports are then circulated to both the Complainant and the 
Municipality, who are invited to provide comments. The Ombudsman and the investigator 
consider the comments and make any necessary changes to the report. The final report is 
then provided to both parties. 
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2019 COMPLAINTS 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office received 21 contacts about the Regional Municipality of 
Durham. Contacts are instances when complainants contact ADR Chambers Ombuds Office, 
either by phone or through correspondence, expressing a possible interest in filing a 
Complaint and seeking information regarding the process. Complaints are not open until we 
have a completed and signed Complaint Submission Form. 

Of the 21 contacts regarding the Municipality, 12 complainants have been advised that we 
require a Complaint Submission Form to be completed and submitted in order to proceed 
with their complaints, however, they have yet to submit the completed forms. Complaint 
Submission Forms are necessary in order to determine whether the complaint is within our 
mandate and to ensure that all parties are aware of and are prepared to abide by the 
confidentiality requirement. These complainants were also advised that complainants are first 
required to bring their complaint to the Municipality before escalating them to the ADR 
Chambers Ombuds Office, and if they had not already taken this step, they should do so. 
Three complainants were referred elsewhere. 

Out of the 21 contacts, 6 resulted in a Complaint file being opened. All of these complaints 
were deemed to be outside our mandate and an Initial View letter was issued. Two 
complaints were deemed outside our mandate on the basis that the complainants had not 
availed themselves of other adequate under the law or existing administrative practices. One 
complaint was deemed to be outside our mandate because the subject matter of the 
complaint was separate legal entity that was not under the control of the Municipality. Three 
complaints were outside our mandate on the basis that no further investigation was 
necessary based on the circumstances. 

There were no active investigations as of the end of 2019. 
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or Pending 

57% 

   
Out of Mandate 

29% 

14% 

Number of Complaints 
Referred    

STATISTICS 
Out of the 21 complaints made to our office, 12 potential Complaints are pending the return 
of our intake documents, 6 were outside our mandate, and 3 complaints were referred 
elsewhere. 

Subject Matter of Complaints Received in 
2019 

Number of Complaints 

1 1 2 
1 1 
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ADR CHAMBERS OMBUDS OFFICE 
CONTACT INFORMATION 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office 
P.O. Box 1006 

31 Adelaide Street East 
Toronto, ON 

M5C 2K4 

Tel: 1-844-235-4442 | Fax: 1-877-803-5127 
Email: ombudsman@adr.ca 
www.municipalombuds.ca/ 

ADR Chambers Ombuds Office 

mailto:ombudsman@adr.ca
http://www.municipalombuds.ca/

	Council Information Package
	Information Reports
	2020-INFO-21
	2020-INFO-22
	2020-INFO-23

	Early Release Reports
	2020-P- OPA 2019-003 ERDM

	Staff Correspondence
	1. Dr. R. Kyle - Section 72 of the Health and Promotion Act

	Durham Municipalities Correspondence
	1. Town of Ajax - Conservation Authorities
	2. Township of Scugog - Conservation Authorities
	3. Town of Whitby - Waiving the Waiting Period of EI
	4. Town of Whitby - 2019 Sustainability Annual Report

	Other Municipalities Correspondence/Resolutions
	1. Norfolk County
	2. Callander - Resolution re COVID-19 measures

	Miscellaneous Correspondence
	1. Durham Ombudsman Annual Report 2019

	Advisory Committee Minutes




